NEVADA COMMISSION for the RECONSTRUCTION of the V&T RAILWAY

Thursday, May 20, 2010 - 3:00 p.m.
Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau Building

1900 South Carson Street – SECOND FLOOR 
Carson City, Nevada 89701

MEETING MINUTES
Finalized: 06-10-2009

                10:00  a.m.

**********************************************************************************************************

             The following minutes are a summarized explanation of the topics discussed. A taped 

             recording of these proceedings will be kept for review. A copy is kept on a flash drive in 

Microsoft Word. A copy has been e-mailed to the Project Coordinator and Counsel.   Printed


copies can be obtained by request.

           
*********************************************************************************************************

Chairman Millard called the meeting of the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the 
V&T Railway to order at 3:00 p.m.  He then asked Kevin to call the roll.

3:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER 

  1.  ROLL CALL 

PRESENT:





ABSENT:

Chairman  Millard




Commissioner Johnson


Vice-Chairman Crowell







Commissioner Allen 








Commissioner Hadfield 







Commissioner McPherson



Commissioner Tyson 
Commissioner Flanagan 
Commissioner Weber



ALSO PRESENT:



Kevin Ray, Project Coordinator



Michael Rowe, Counsel



Ken Dorr, Manhard Consultants

It was noted that there was a quorum. 

2.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
This is the tentative schedule for the meeting. The Commission reserves the right to take items in a different order to accomplish business in the most efficient manner.  
Chairman Millard called for changes, additions to the agenda and with none stated he called for a motion. Commissioner McPherson made the motion to approve the agenda. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 
3.
PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDIZED ITEMS: Discussion may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the Chairman. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this portion of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken. 


Chairman called for public comment on non-agendized items. There were none.
4.
ACTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF MARCH 22, 2010 and april 5, 2010
Chairman noted there were two sets of minutes to approve. He called for corrections or changes to the minutes of March 22, 2010. None were stated and Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the minutes of March 22, 2010 as presented. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

Chairman then called for corrections or changes to the minutes of April 5, 2010. With none stated, commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the minutes of April 5, 2010 as presented. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

5.
PUBLIC HEARING – ACTION TO ADOPT THE COMMISSION’S FINAL BUDGET FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2010/2011

Chairman Millard said this item has been discussed several times and should be ready for action. Commissioner Allen asked for questions on the budget as presented. Commissioner Allen said copies were made available for the public. Kevin said the budget was turned in to the taxation department on 
April 15 and Kevin noted a letter dated May 14 stating they are currently in compliance. Commissioner Weber asked if the public had the opportunity to comment on the budget. Kevin said yes, it has been made available to the public for review. Commissioner Allen made the motion that the Commission’s Final Budget for the Fiscal year 2010-2011 be adopted. Commissioner Hadfield seconded the motion. . Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

6. 
ACTION TO RATIFY THE PAYMENT OF BILLS
A list of the payment of bills to be ratified were in the packets amounting to $287,875.41. Chairman called for a motion. Commissioner Tyson had a question on item #26, Watson Rounds, asking if they could resolve this and let it go. Chairman Millard said what they have done is pulled it from the docket and is no longer a docket item for legal dispute. Watson Rounds has worked with everyone and they are close to resolving this and are close to getting a final contract so the Commission will be licensed to use the words, marks and prints of the V&T Railroad. The first agreement is for 20 years with options beyond that.  The agreement will probably be brought before the Board at the next meeting for final approval. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the ratification of the payment of bills totaling $287,875.41 as presented on the 33 item list dated May 20, 2010.  Commissioner Tyson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 


7.
attorney’s report - MICHAEL ROWe 

Michael Rowe stated that most of what he would comment on is listed as an agenda item and he will comment as they come up. Mike said that in a follow up to the trademark/logo agreement, it is for the most part negotiated and resolved. There are a few minor issues to finish up. One aspect of the agreement, it will allow the Commission to Sub-license different entities to use the name and logo. For example, the Visitor Bureau, the Commission can sub-license them to use the name. Mike thought it was important to know.    
7A- Dwight said he wanted to mention this under the Financial Report but there isn’t one on the agenda. Dwight presented to the Commission, for deposit in the bank, a check from Twentieth Century Fox Film Corporation in the amount of $35,000. It is the first half of the payment for the use of Engine 18 in a film called Water for Elephants. Commissioner Tyson said if anyone wanted to see the engine it was on RailroadPhotos.net.  Dwight said this could be a big boost for the engine is working well for them. Mike advised the Commission that in the negotiations, one thing they were able to obtain in the lease agreement was for the Commission to advertise with the image of the #18 from movie as well as the fact it was in the movie. Commissioner Crowell asked if they would be getting billing in the credits of the movie. Dwight said they were working on getting credits at the end of the film for the Commission, Visitors Bureau and V&T Railroad.  
8.
Discussion and possible action to approve of an Interlocal Cooperative Agreement with Storey County, NV which would formalize by contract the previous commission action to refund to Storey County monthly sales tax collected by the Commission in 2010.  The Agreement would also refund sales tax proceeds received by the Commission from any renewed Storey County sales tax which are not required for train operations or track maintenance.
Counsel Rowe said everyone should have a copy of May 13th memorandum to explain this item. Mike said in conjunction with Storey County they have come up with an Interlocal Cooperative Agreement which as the agenda item states, it confirms the Commission’s previous action to refund sales tax collected in 2010. If the tax is renewed, the Commission would also refund any renewed sales tax collected which were not needed for operation or maintenance. Commissioner Flanagan said he saw no problem getting it approved. Mike said as soon as this was approved it would be sent to Pat Whitten to be put on their agenda. After further discussion, Commissioner Flanagan made the motion to approve the Interlocal Cooperative Agreement between the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway and Storey County, which formalizes the agreement between the Commission and Storey County for the year 2010 to refund collected sales tax and to refund collected sales tax in future years should the extension of the Storey County one quarter percent sales tax be approved, with the Chairman of the Commission authorized to sign the Interlocal Cooperative Agreement. Commissioner Crowell seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

9.
ENGINEERING REPORT – KEN DORR 

Ken Dorr, Manhard Consulting, had a couple of quick items on the Engineering Report. The          biggest item was the copy of the documents on the supplemental environmental report. There is a public location design hearing on June 2. They already have an environmental document required because they are using Federal money. The Supplemental document provides the necessary and required environmental evaluation of a couple of things, one being the possible Drako Way Depot site and the main line change. The other is the possible interim terminal site to be located off Flint Drive. It also includes the provision to look at those things mentioned in the environmental document for the possible balloon track in the Carson River Canyon. They have filed an application for right of way grant with BLM for Flint Drive interim terminal site. The Carson City Board of Supervisors approved a letter of support for the Commission to occupy that property. The Track Maintenance Contractor starts his formal inspections Thursday and will be doing inspections twice a week to support Tom’s operations. He has been working with NDOT, they do have the LPA (Local Project Authority Agreement) started. They hope to have the agreement ready to go by Mid-August. Ken then discussed the maintenance done on the track due to the weather. 
10.
VIRGINIA AND TRUCKEE RAILROAD REPORT 
Tom Gray said he heard the 18 was doing well down in California and Tom had insisted that one of his employees go down to keep an eye on the engine. Tom discussed getting the engine ready for shipment and he looks to do work on it when it gets back. They had a great train ride the other day with Candy. It was a perfect day for a train ride. They have taken school groups from Gold Hill to Virginia City which were good trips for them.  Candy Duncan said they had to cancel Thursday trains because of lack of sales. Also the Friday train was cancelled but after school is out they look for the sales to go up. She showed the tickets they are selling. They are based on the original V&T tickets. Dwight said in lieu of advertising on the back of the tickets they are asking the vendors in Virginia City/Carson to honor discounts when the tickets are presented. Commissioner Weber commended Candy and the Bureau for all the work they have done advertising and operating the train in conjunction with Tom and his V&T Railroad.  
11.   
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO LEASE LOCOMOTIVE #18 TO THE VIRGINIA AND

        
TRUCKEE RAILROAD COMPANY.

Tom Gray had questions on the draft of the lease agreement which were highlighted on the copies. Mike thought it was premature to vote on this until those questions were addressed. It was decided the comments were too lengthy to go through at this time. Commissioner Crowell said he thought it would be better for it to be hashed out and brought back for the Commission to address. It was concluded that it needed to be decided before July and the next meeting could be set for June 28th. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to continue this until the next meeting on June 28th. Commissioner Tyson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

12.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO ACCEPT THE APRIL 27, 2010 PROPOSAL FROM ARMAC CONSTRUCTION FOR PARKING AREA IMPROVEMENTS AT THE EASTGATE SIDING, INCLUDING SURFACE GRADING, CROWD CONTROL HARDWARE, PARKING STALL STRIPING AND INSTALLATION OF SIGNAGE, FOR AN AMOUNT OF $10,790.00.

Ken Dorr discussed this item and the proposal from Armac Construction. Ken said this contract was a follow up to some work done at the temporary depot. There was discussion as to what this entailed. After discussion, Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to accept the April 27, 2010 proposal from Armac Construction for parking area improvements at the Eastgate Siding, including surface grading, crowd control hardware, parking stall striping and installation of signage in the amount of $10,790.00. Commissioner Tyson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. 

13.
Discussion and possible action to authorize Manhard Consulting to prepare a Tiger ll grant application to be submitted to the US Department of Transportation, and to authorize an amount not exceeding $5000.00 payable to Manhard Consulting for the preparation of the application.
Ken Dorr, Manhard Consulting, gave some background saying the Tiger grant is a transportation orientated segment of the stimulus package. The first round of the Tiger applications that they went through last year was for he thought $1.5 billion distributed throughout the United States. Ken explained the difference between the Tiger applications verses the normal Transportation funding.  Ken said they put in an application along with 1400 other agencies and 100 were awarded of which we weren’t successful. He went on to explain the second step of application. With this there is a two step process, a pre-application process then the actual application. Ken discussed going through getting some background for cost analysis to see what it entailed and if it was cost effective. The question is do we want to proceed with the pre-application? There was further discussion as to whether they wanted to continue or not. Commissioner Allen asked if the not to exceed $5000 covered the two step process. Ken said it was and they wouldn’t charge more than $1000 for the initial application. Commissioner Hadfield said after going through this process before and being unsuccessful, he felt strongly about going through again. Bob said in his arguments with Senator Colburn’s staff and John McCain’s staff, if you looked at what they spent their money on then for them to criticize us it is obscene. Commissioner Hadfield recommended they go through the pre-application process and explained why. Chairman asked him to put it into a motion. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion that they direct Ken Dorr of Manhard Consulting to submit a pre-application for the next Tiger funding and not to exceed $5000 if they should be successful in getting though the first round.  Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and so ordered. Chairman Millard said that Manhard did say they had a corporate meeting and they have agreed to donate a lot of the cost.

14.   
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON REQUEST FROM THE NORTHERN NEVADA RAILWAY FOUNDATION FOR THE COMMISSION TO LEND THE FOUNDATION $20,000.00 FOR A VIDEO, WITH THE MONEY COMING OUT OF THE COMMISSION’S RESTRICTED FUNDS THAT WERE DONATED BY THE SIERRA NEVADA ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS FOR THE EXPRESS PURPOSE OF REFURBISHING A RAILCAR. 
Commissioner Crowell started this off by saying the Foundation money ($50,000) that was received from the Realtors was somehow put in the Commission’s account. He said the money is actually the Foundation’s money and should be returned. Since it is the Foundation’s money how can the Commission loan them their own money. Commissioner Allen said they couldn’t do that the way the item was stated. Counsel Rowe said he looked at this because of the way it was written and the Mayor was correct. The Realtors gave the money to the Foundation for special use. Commissioner Hadfield said he agreed and could they instead of returning the full $50,000 could they give them $20,000 and place on the next meeting agenda to give them the other $30,000. Commissioner Tyson said he was confused because he though the money was to be used to refurbish a railcar and he didn’t understand how come it isn’t the Commission’s money to refurbish a railcar. Tyson said he didn’t know why they needed to give them $20,000 when they have given them money in the past. Commissioner Weber said that wasn’t true. Tyson said it is true, everytime they turn around they are giving money to the Foundation. Commissioner McPherson asked how the money got in the Commission’s account to begin with. Chairman said this has been struggled with and how the money got to their account and they can’t use it he didn’t know. Janice Ayres from the Foundation explained again how restricted funds were to be used. Janice explained the money was given to the Foundation because they are a 501C3. Many entities will not give to a political entity which the Commission is. Being a 501C3 non profit you have to do as the giver specifies. Janice said that everything the Foundation has raised has gone in the Commission’s account. Janice explained how the $50,000 came to be in the Commission’s account and why it was never the Commission’s money. Commissioner Hadfield said he didn’t know why they were discussing it just send a letter to the City telling them to give the money back to the Foundation. There was a lengthily discussion. Commissioner Crowell said if it is correct that the money from the Realtors is the Foundations money and not the Commission then he makes a motion to authorize the Chairman to return the $50,000 to the Foundation. Commissioner Hadfield seconded the motion.  Chairman called for discussion on the motion. Commissioner Weber asked if there was not $100,000. Janice said they spent $50,000 without her knowledge. Commissioner Tyson said he disagreed with Janice on the $50,000 spent for the locomotive. Counsel Rowe discussed this and said he had a letter from the Board of Realtors where the donor of the money has authorized use of a portion of the money for making a video. Chairman discussed the connection between the Foundation and the Commission and how they can work together in the future. The ways donations are given were discussed and how the disbursement is done with earmarks. Discussion continued. Commissioner Allen had trouble giving back $50,000 due to the way the item was agendized. Commissioner Tyson had had trouble with this item because he couldn’t see where the Commissioner was getting anything back. Janice responded by explaining what happened and how they had shown an accounting of the money as to what was given to the Commission. Due to the disagreement among the Commissioners, Chairman asked the motion maker and the second to withdraw their motion and make a new one. Commissioner Weber said once a motion is on the table they had to vote it up or down. A vote was called motion died for lack of votes. Commissioner Crowell made another motion to instead of lending the Foundation $20,000 they return $20,000 of their money to them and agendize for next month to return the remaining $30,000. Commissioner Weber and Hadfield seconded the motion. After discussion the Chairman called for a vote on the motion. The motion died with a 4 to 4 vote.  Commissioner Hadfield said he thought they directed the Chairman to authorize the City to return the $50,000 to the foundation as it was improperly put in the Commission’s funds. Others said they couldn’t because it was not on the agenda that way. Chairman asked if the defeat was because it was a return instead of a loan. Commissioner Tyson said he would like to see on paper that the money indeed belongs to the Foundation and rewrite it on the agenda as an item that they return it to them. There was a heated discussion as to their legal rights for them to do this as it was agendized.  This item is to be re-agendized for the next meeting with paper work to support it.   
15.
PROJECT COORDINATOR REPORT – KEVIN RAY

Kevin said they started a couple of months ago opening up the depot for special runs and he is working with Candy for the summer schedule. This weekend Kevin has the Lyon County Economic Summit.  Tomorrow with approval of the Armac Construction on the depot he has a meeting with them.  Kevin said his main focus would be working with Candy keeping the trains running until Nevada Day. Kevin said if Nevada Energy would donate a banner it will be displayed. 
16.  
COMMISSION CHAIRMAN REPORT – DWIGHT MILLARD

Chairman Millard said he would call on Mike to tell how the Bently right of way was doing. Mike said it was progressing and the Carson City Open Space Committee and Board of Supervisors voted in favor to work with the Commission. They have one meeting to go and should be able to put something together.   
17.  
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS
Commissioner Tyson apologized and said he might feel different if Item 14 was brought back with a clear paper trail.


18.  
ACTION ON THE NEXT COMMISSION MEETING

The next meeting for the Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway was set for June 28, 2010. Time and place will be forthcoming.
19.
 ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Weber made the motion to adjourn at 5:30pm. Commissioner Tyson seconded the motion. 
